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Board of Sewer Commissioners 
Minutes of January 29, 2013 


Bourne Veterans’ Memorial Community Building 
Bourne, MA  02532 


 
TA Guerino 
 
Don Pickard, Chairman 
John Ford, Vice Chairman (excused) 
Peter Meier, Clerk  
Earl Baldwin  
Linda Zuern (excused) 
 
Members of the Press:  Diana Barth, Bourne Enterprise, Paul Gately, Bourne Courier 
 
Call Meeting to Order 
6:30 pm by Chm. Pickard. 
 
Minutes of 10/23/12 and 11/27/12 
Deferred to next meeting. 
 
Update on the development plans for the Senior Housing Community for Buzzards Bay – Fee 
for capacity reserved 
Mr. Milke - Seeking water capacity of 23,430 per day (Design Flow – min. required). 
The project proposed will be behind the Post Office.  Property does not run to the canal, but is 
across the way from the recreational way that the town owns.  
 
Proposing 140 units (down from original of 144); the design slightly different from last year as 
they ved some of parking under ths; 40 independent 1-bedroom; 20 memcare units; 1 guest 
unit; 15 assisted 2-bedrooms; 6 independent 2-bedroooms and 1 kitchen serving for a total of 
23,430 gpd.  Three levels of care; independent, assisted and memcare.   
 
TA Guerino – The town has the capacity to currently undertake.  113-117 user fee based on the 
number of connections.  Mr. Milke said there are connections from the bathrooms off the 
dining room and elevator lobbies.   
 
Chm. Pickard – asked the assessment of property. The project is $20M – no request for tax 
stabilization or increment in tax finding per TA Guerino. 
 
TA Guerino – recommends an allocation of this nature be given for unspecified period of time 
at no cost.  He is recommending to assess a $5,000 reserve fee for this project.  If there is 
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substantial progress (Mr. Milke said faster), the $5,000 will be placed against the initial hook up 
fee ($14,000 +/-) (net 9,000 +/-).  The deposit would be for the Sewer Fund. 
 
Mr. Milke – hopes to be breaking ground within two years.  He is talking with several 
conventional banks. 
 
Pickard MOVED and SECONDED by Meier to extend the timeframe for a period of one year 
(through 2/1/14) to hold and reserve 23,430 gpd necessary for the “Village at Buzzards Bay” 
project in the sum of $5,000.  Should substantial progress be made moving forward, to put a 
reserve placed against the initial progress.  If there is no substantial progress, the fee will be 
forwarded to the Sewer fund.  UNANIMOUS VOTE. 
 
Wastewater Committee – Ms. Sally Riggs 
Ms. Riggs - Town Meeting approved the amount of $145,000 for appropriation for Wastewater 
Study Related Activities.  A portion of the $145,000 was to hire a contracted project coordinator 
(not consultant) who would work with WAC and the BOSC with TA Guerino. The position would 
prefer Project Manager experience and one who is familiar with the request for proposal 
process, seek grants and apply for grant applications. This position has been advertised and 
currently there are seven (7) applicants.  The application deadline is 2/4/13.  This position will 
be part-time, up to 50 hours a month with a salary of ($25 - $40/hour. 
 
Next steps: TA Guerino - interviews will be taken by the HR Director, TA Guerino, Ms. Riggs and 
a member of the WAC.   
 


Adjournment 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Pickard to adjourn meeting at 6:49 pm. and go into Selectmen 
regular session meeting at 7:00 pm.  UNANIMOUS VOTE. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Lisa Groezinger, sec. 
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Board of Sewer Commissioners 
Minutes of February 26, 2013 


Bourne Veterans’ Memorial Community Building 
Bourne, MA  02532 


 
TA Guerino 
 
Don Pickard, Chairman 
John Ford, Vice Chairman (excused) 
Peter Meier, Clerk  
Earl Baldwin  
Linda Zuern  
 
Members of the Press:  Diana Barth, Bourne Enterprise, Paul Gately, Bourne Courier 
 
Call Meeting to Order 
6:30 pm by Chm. Pickard. 
 
Minutes of 1/29/13 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin to approve meeting minutes of 1/29/13 as 
submitted.  VOTE 3-0-1 (abstention from Zuern). 
 
Sewer Budget 
Replace of equipment is up $25,000 and continue to budget $273,000 as estimated payment to 
the Town of Wareham.  We are suspect of the formulation they are using to bill us.  
 
Capital Article for $62,000 for pump replacements. Retained earnings is down, but Ms. Marzelli 
says to keep high as Wareham is suspect. 
 
TA Guerino – meet with Wareham to be sure the IMA formula is being used correctly.  If there 
is a shortfall, the appropriation will cover.  Overage rates will be stable for the 4th year in a row.  
Overage rate the BOSC adopted has been the same since 2007 and believes we can keep these 
rates constant.  At a future meeting, Mr. Tribou will send to the BOSC a request of repairs over 
a 5-year period which includes a critical needs and a 2-5 year plan (underground discharges and 
some smaller mains).   
 
Mr. Tribou – suggested TA Guerino hire a grade 4 or grade 5 operator as the contracted yearly 
fee is about $200,000.   
 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin to approve the sewer budget of $814,559 as 
presented. VOTE 4-0. 
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Discussion and possible vote on Water Overage Rates 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin to approve the overage rate of one 1 penny per 
gallon over 45,000 gallons per user.  VOTE 4-0. 
 
Other – TA Guerino 
Ms. Riggs and the HR Department to conduct interviews and by the first of April will have a part 
time contract employee.   
 


Adjournment 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin to adjourn meeting at pm. and go into Selectmen 
regular session meeting at 6:32 pm.  UNANIMOUS VOTE. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Lisa Groezinger, sec. 
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Board of Sewer Commissioners 


Minutes of March 19, 2013 
Bourne Veterans’ Memorial Community Building 


Bourne, MA  02532 


 
TA Guerino 
 
Don Pickard, Chairman 
John Ford, Vice Chairman  
Peter Meier, Clerk  
Earl Baldwin  
Linda Zuern  
 
Board of Health Director, Cindy Coffin and Skip Barlow of the Board of Health; Coreen Moore, 
Town Planner; Brendan Mullaney, Conservation Agent and members of the Conservation 
Commission. 
 
Members of the Press:  Diana Barth, Bourne Enterprise, Paul Gately, Bourne Courier 
 
Call Meeting to Order 
Pickard MOVED and SECONDED by Zuern to recess and open as Board of Sewer Commissioners 
and to reconvene as Board of Selectmen in regular session at 6:45 pm. 
 
Minutes of 10/23/12, 11/27/12 and 2/26/13 
Zuern MOVED and SECONDED by Ford to approve meeting minutes of 10/23/12 as submitted.  
VOTE 4-0-1.  Meier abstained. 
 
Ford MOVED and SECONDED by Zuern to approve meeting minutes of 11/27/12 as amended.  
VOTE 4-0-1. Meier abstained. 
 
Zuern MOVED and SECONDED by Meier to approve meeting minutes of 2/26/13 as submitted.  
VOTE 4-0-1.  Ford abstained. 
 
Discussion with Health and Conservation regarding Nitrogen Loading and possible mitigation 
Mr. Barlow – Discussion tonight is about nitrogen loading and its effects.  All shellfish eat the 
nutrients so it is necessary to control the amount of nutrients.  Health implications are also to 
be considered. 
 
Chm. Pickard – stated that Wareham is now upgraded to reduce nutrients it is discharging from 
its wastewater treatment plant.   
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Ms. Coffin – the town itself doesn’t have a nitrogen loading bylaw.  The town of Falmouth does 
have a bylaw, but it is a Planning Board regulation.  It is a complex and not a general one-size-
fits-all regulation.  The Board of Health (BOH) has septic systems upgraded with the expansion 
of bedrooms or living space, and the town has close to 70-90 nitrogen removal systems the 
Board of Health try to monitor.  The Board of Health is not at the point of requiring, but 
generally are willing to look at. 
 
Ford – asked if there are some old sewers that haven’t upgraded to a Title V.  Ms. Coffin – those 
are being fixed when homes are being sold and fail; most have been converted to Title V.  She 
has a map of internal systems that she can supply.  The BOH can put regulations on anyone 
within the coastline to have alternative septic systems, but this is a huge expense for the 
general public without being assured getting the removal that is needed. 
 
Ford – asked about lawn care. Mr. Mullaney - some towns have adopted fertilizer regulations.  
However, the issue is that it is almost impossible to enforce and difficult to put into a bylaw.  If 
there is a town bylaw, nothing stops the buyer to go to the next town to purchase fertilizer.  
Nitrogen loading started becoming an issue in the 1970s.  There are a combination of factors, 
but anywhere between 50%-90% is from wastewater; fertilizer and stormwater runoff 
contribute less than wastewater. 
 
Meier – inquired about alternative systems and monitor agreements and if there is any way to 
force a permit so they cannot shut off the system if it is seasonal.  Ms. Coffin – when a person 
makes an agreement, the BOH is able to go in and see who has dropped their contract - which 
is enforcement.  As far as a dedicated, separate switch and if they are a seasonal building, the 
BOH is not going to do anything.  The initial start up cost is $10,000 - $12,000 in addition to a 
regular system.   
 
Mr. Mullaney – with regard to alternative systems, there is no one person checking affluent 
levels every day.  Seasonality is an issue.  With the sewer plant, licensed operators regulate.   
 
Ms. Moore – the education element is important.  The more people are aware of what they are 
doing the better understanding.   
 
Mr. Barlow – as far as lawn companies, reports have been made of what they were putting 
down.  However, it appears the homeowner is the big culprit.  Ms. Coffin – the law companies 
use a slow release fertilizer. 
 
Mr. Ligor (Conservation Commission) – suggested contacting the Buzzards Bay Coalition who 
may want to give a workshop or speak before the board as to how we can mitigate this issue.  
They also probably be willing to train people. 
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Ms. Martha Craig-Rheinhardt (Conservation Commission) – Education and public outreach is 
critical.  The town may want to consider Eco toilets in addition.  There are a few upcoming 
events and Ms. Rheinhardt will supply documents by email to TA Guerino for distribution. 
 
Mr. Holmes  (Conservation Commission) – educational and outreach programs are key.  In his 
experience, it is the high school level that is the most effective; get students active. 
 
Mr. Barlow – an inexpensive solution would be to plant oysters which filter a lot of gallons per 
day; an acre of oysters can filter about a million gallons a day. 
 
Baldwin – he would like to see the base looked at closely.     
 
Pickard –recommended TA Guerino to coordinate a meeting at the May BOSC meeting with Mr. 
Mullen and the professional staff on what to recommend and how to incorporate the 
educational aspects. 
 
System wide cast discussion including Hideaway for future planning 
Ford – looking for a way to come up with a fair system for Hideaway to obtain new replacement 
pumps part through an enterprise fund; currently they are paying a fee that buys grinder 
pumps.  He spoke with TA Guerino and came up with a policy for monies to go into a 
stabilization fund rather than decrease the fee to set money aside.  Bourne needs a stabilization 
fund to give money for capital outlay.  Pumping stations will need some overhaul per George 
Tribou at some point.   
 
TA Guerino – take the shared costs, deduct the cost of Wareham, get the difference to calculate 
the number.  He would like to start after town meeting to put on the BOSC agenda for 
discussion.   
 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin that we adjourn the Board of Sewer Commissioners 
Meeting and to go back into Selectmen’s meeting.  Meeting adjourned at 6:45 pm.  
UNANIMOUS VOTE.   
 


Respectfully submitted, 
Lisa Groezinger, sec. 








1 
 


Board of Sewer Commissioner’s 
Minutes of June 18, 2013 


Bourne Community Building 
Bourne, MA  02532 


 
TA Guerino 
 
Don Pickard, Chairman 
Linda Zuern, Vice-Chairman (excused) 
Peter Meier, Clerk 
Earl Baldwin  
Don Ellis  
 
Documents 


 None 
 


Note this meeting is being televised and recorded. If anyone in the audience is recording or 
videotaping, they need to acknowledge such at this time  
 
Call meeting to order 
6:00 pm by Chm. Pickard. 
 
Reorganization of the Sewer Commissioners 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin to nominate and appoint Don Ellis as Clerk of the 
Board of Sewer Commissioners.  VOTE 4-0. 
 
Meier MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin to nominate and appoint Linda Zuern as Vice 
Chairman of the Board of Sewer Commissioners.  VOTE 4-0. 
 
Ellis MOVED and SECONDED by Baldwin to nominate Peter Meier as Chairman of the Board of 
Sewer Commissioners.  VOTE 4-0. 
 
Minutes of previous meetings 
Baldwin MOVED and SECONDED by Meier to approve minutes of 3/19/13.  VOTE 3-0-1 
(abstention from Ellis). 
 
Update and report of the Wastewater Advisory Committee 
Sally Riggs gave brief summary of the Downtown Revitalization.  The goal is to create an 
environment that is welcoming to residential and commercial development in order to increase 
sources of revenue for the town.   
 
One issue remains – limits to the capacity of wastewater treatment in the Downtown District.   
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After a proposed Request for Qualifications (RFQ) was reviewed by the Board of Health and 
other Town officials and approved by Town Counsel, Mr. Ewell released RFQ last week.  The 
plan is for responses to come to the town by mid-July and to be evaluated by a team made up 
of Advisory Committee members.  After the Committee makes a recommendation to the Town 
Administrator, a contract will be drawn up and approved by the Town Administrator. 
 
Work will most likely begin at the end of the summer with all drilling and sampling scheduled to 
avoid conflict with athletic events at the two sites.  The analysis and report will probably be 
available before the end of the year.   
 
Mr. Ewell’s tasks include researching possible grants to assist the town in expanding 
wastewater treatment capacity and working out an agreement, when the time is right, with a 
developer for the private component of the pubic/provide partnership. 
 
Mr. Ewell is also helping with a public outreach campaign beginning with regular features in the 
Bourne Enterprise.  The first article has been drafted and is under review at this time.  You will 
see more about both the need and the steps to meet that need in the near future. 
 
Other business 
Pickard – discussed the new legislation that was signed by the Mass. Department Agriculture 
Regulations with regard to nitrogen loading and fertilizer. 
 
Chm. Meier – the next BOSC meeting will be on 7/23/13 – 6:00 pm or 6:30 pm. 
 
Adjourn 
Baldwin MOVED and SECONDED by Ellis to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 6:17 pm.  
Unanimous vote. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Lisa Groezinger 





